Mr John William von Doussa QC

The President

Same-Sex Inquiry

Human Rights Unit HREOC

GPO Box 5218

SYDNEY  NSW  2001
12 June 2006

Dear Mr von Doussa,

I am a Member of the Parliament of South Australia and I have been living with my partner for just over 15 years in a marriage-like relationship.  The lack of recognition of our relationship in the laws of both my State and the Commonwealth is distressing.  I hope I am now in a position to address these issues at a State level and I am glad that some of my colleagues are pursuing the same agenda at a Commonwealth level.  
Please find below a brief explanation of my personal position in regards to discrimination against same-sex couples.  It is by no means comprehensive, but I have attached my fist speech to Parliament which addresses some aspects in more detail.

TAX AND SUPERANNUATION
My partner and I are not able to enjoy any of the tax concessions which are currently available to married or de facto couples.  Further, my partner did not qualify as a dependent spouse when he was not working.
No Superannuation company is obliged to direct super entitlements to my partner if I make him my nominated beneficiary.  I must make a will and nominate my estate to be my beneficiary to ensure this outcome.

We have been unable to take up superannuation splitting as it is available to married and heterosexual de facto couples only, not homosexual de facto couples.  This will prevent us from enjoying financial benefits, which are available to other couples, now and in our retirement. We have also been unable to gain from taxation provisions which allow for off-sets and the like.

MEDICAL INSURANCE

While Medibank Private treats me and my partner as a "family" for the purposes of assessing our health insurance premiums and the package they offer us, Medicare and the PBS do not.

WILLS

My partner does not have automatic standing in terms of inheritance, which is granted to married couples and de facto partners.  Therefore, I have to make a will to ensure that this is so.  If I were to die intestate it is possible that members of my immediate family – from whom I am estranged, and have been for over 2 decades - could make a claim on my entire estate, with some chance of success.
OTHER LEGAL DEVICES
I have had to organise enduring power of attorney, legal guardianship etc, in an attempt to gain some of the legal protections that married and de facto couples can take for granted.

These instruments are required so that one of us can be considered ‘next of kin’ in regards to decision making should the other become incapacitated in some way.
Indeed it is possible, without these instruments, that should I be unconscious in a hospital, my partner could be refused access.  Should I die, he could be denied the right to organise my funeral and to make arrangements regarding my estate.
Please accept this letter and attached document as my submission to this inquiry.

Regards

Ian Hunter

Member of the Legislative Council

Parliament of South Australia

